SHAWBURY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON
TUESDAY, MAY 14, 2024 AT 7.00pm
IN SHAWBURY VILLAGE HALL.

In Attendance:

Councillor M. Roberts (Chairman).

Councillors Mrs. J. Herbert, Mr. K. Pickering, Mr. R. Pinches, Mr. A. Foster, Mr. J. Vernon.
Shropshire Councillor Mr.S. Jones.

Mr. R. Bailey (United Charities).

P.C. Jack Harper (Wem Police).

Parish Clerk.

There were no members of the publicin attendance.

1. Welcome & Introductions.

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained that he was chairing the
meeting asthe current Chairman was dealing with illness to one of his grandchildren and the
Vice Chairman had not fully recovered from a serious operation..

2. Apologies:
Apologies were received from Councillors Mr. B. Lyon; Mr. A. Brown; Mr. P. Sharp and Mr. C.
Forshaw.

3. Minutes of the meeting held on May 9*". 2023.
The Chairman pointed out that the minutes had already been approved by the Parish Council at
a Council meeting held in June 2023 and that copies were available attachedto the Agenda.

4. Matters Arising.
There were no matters arising.

5. Parish Council Chairman’s Report.

Councillor Merv Richards gave the report on Council activity over the past year explainingthat
he had been asked by the Clerk to do this and outlined many of the important events that had
taken place duringthe year including —

Cancellinga scheme to run a Safer Road Partnership because there were insufficient
volunteers; cancellingthe contract with E.ON for the maintenance of the streetlights and
appointing Highline Electrical to take over the work and joininga consortium run by Shropshire
Council toreduce the overall cost of electricity for the streetlights.

Streetlights had been up-graded in Bridgeway and Millbrook and plans were in hand for
improvements to the street lightsin Church Street and part of Poynton Road.



Now that the Council owns the allotment it had been possible to get planning permission to
erect a replacement shed, enablingtools currently stored in Councillors’ sheds and garages to
have a permanenthome.

The fouryearinspection of all the Council trees had identified a range of problems that needed
to be rectified to ensure they were safe and the maintenance work was carried out effectively.

Meetings had been held with Police and Shropshire Council representatives regarding road
safety, speedingtrafficand warningsigns. Promises have been made but little progress made.
Shropshire Council has arranged to have the A53 re-surfaced from the roundaboutto
Wytheford Road but are un-willingto do this work overnight despite requests form the Council
and local businesses. Alternative access routes will be advertised before the work starts and the
Parish Council has stressed the need to repairthe drains by the traffic lights before the work
starts.

He pointed out that the major project facing the Council is the replacement of the fencing
round the field where the existing posts are rottingaway. Quotations have been received for
replacingthese with metal fencing although there have been alternative suggestions.
Unfortunately the use of hedgingor trees would not be effective as the fence isneeded to
prevent un-wanted vehicle access.

He mentioned that there have been numerous rumours about further housing developmentin
the Parish but as yet the overall plan for Shropshire has not been approved. The Council will
make sure any plans for developmentin the Parish will be well publicised givinglocal people
the opportunity to comment.

In conclusion he wished to thankthe numerous contractors and individuals who continue to
supportthe Council and the actions of the local Councillorswho carry out a host of jobs seen
and un-seen without being paid for their work.

6. Report from Shropshire Council.

Shropshire Councillor Simon Jones had prepared a very detailed written report outlining
activities beingundertaken by Shropshire Council and highlighting the issues facings the Council
with increased demand especially for social care. A copy of thereport was later emailed to
those attendingand oneis attached to these minutes.

7. West Mercia Police Report.

P.C. Jack Harper joined the meetingand apologised for not being there at the start as he had
been called to deal with an emergency situation. He stated that at Wem the team consisted of
him and two PCSO officers. They tried to visit Shawbury as often as possible both by car and on
foot pointingout thatitis a relatively low crime area and shop liftingseemed to be a concern at



present. The team were aware of earlier concerns raised regarding drug use in the Glebe/Moat
areas and this was being monitored.

8. United Charities.

Mr. Richard Bailey gave a brief up-date on the Charities membership and work, pointingout
that he was still acting as Chairman as a replacement Vicar had not been appointed. He was

pleased to report thattwo new members had been recruited and reminded the Council that
both seats on the Committee allocated to the Council were held by past Councillorswho had
served for several years.

9. Open Forum.
No issues were raised.

10. Chairman’s Closing Comments.
The Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance.

Approved as a true record of the Meeting.

Signed: Chairman. Date: 2023




REPORT FROM SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR S. JONES
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT TO SHAWBURY PARISH COUNCIL 14.05.2024

| am sureit will not be a surprise to any of you that our major focus this year has been on

financial stability, and this will continue into the next financial year and beyond, especially if
there are no changes to the national funding agreements for Local Government.

Thisis not just a problemin Shropshire, Councils across England are suffering, and our plight is
made worse due to the rural nature of where we live.

We, like our nearest neighboursin Telford, Staffordshire, and Herefordshire, are havingto
increase council tax, increase fees and charges and yet cut services which will include making
redundancies. Please take a look at our budget-specificpages on our website which can be
found by clicking Our 24-25 Budget Explained

There is no doubt that for most top-tier councils who have responsibility for social care services,
upwards of 75% of their budgets are spenton thisarea. The demand, cost and increased
complexity is pushing up these costs all the time and this is almost entirely the cause of our
financial difficulties. Yes, there is a hangover of high inflation butin the main, it is the cost of
looking after our most vulnerable people for which we have a legal and ethical responsibility.

Despite the huge amount of work that it takes to make these changes to services and staffing
the Councilis still investingin our County and providing a very broad spectrum of services.

FINANCE AND RESOURCES

The Council has saved £41 million of spend in this financial year which is more than has ever
been achievedin a single year. The Council is seeingunprecedented demand in Social Carein
the current year with demand estimated at £26 million overand above predicted increasein
last year’s budget. It is being created by Demand pressures by more people needing care mixed
with the type of complex care they need plus majorinflationary pressuresin the delivery of the
care. This has been mitigated by the use of reserves this year but makes up a part of the further
£62 million of savings we have to make in the next financial year 24/25.

The finances are already cut to the bone and the proposals set out in the budget will see more
visual changes to residents than have been seen to date. Council tax will rise, a charge will be
introduced for your green bin and parking fees will rise, as will all discretionary fees the Council
charges.

There will be a complete review of some service areas. Some services may be reduced, some
may cease all together. We will also look to find other ways of achieving savings and all ideas
are welcome.


https://next.shropshire.gov.uk/council-budgets-and-spending/budget-202425/

We will also look to leave Shirehall as we will be a much smaller organisation, and this will save
£1.5 million ayear in running costs. We are looking for temporary accommodation forthe
Council until the Multi Agency Hubis built in the Riverside development. The decision by
Chester University to withdraw its Shrewsbury Campus may afford us more options.

We will certainly be movinginto an era where there will be an opportunity for local Councils to
deliver more services locally if desired and precept accordingly as Shropshire Council will need
to concentrateits delivery on statutory services.

We are constantly Lobbying our MPs and talkingto the Department for Levelling Up, Housing
and Communities Department regardingfairer and further funding.

The Capital Programme continues, and this is different to annual revenue spend and is
funded mainly by developer’s contributions and external grants Thisincludes £84 million for
housing, £27 million for schools and £40 million for highways.

CLIMATE CHANGE, THE ENVIRONMENT AND TRANSPORT

Grant Funding- The Climate Team has attracted Government capital and revenue grant funding
awards totalling £4.3m to date.

Pyrolysis/ Biochar— Shropshire Council is currently procuringa demonstrator plant to test the
use of pyrolysisto ‘cook’ (rather than burn) natural woody materials from highway
maintenance and garden waste to reduce it to pure carbon ‘biochar’ which can be used to store
carbonin a stable form, improve soil quality and for the manufacture of low carbon building
materials such as bricks and asphalt. This is a technology which could be widely deployed
commerciallyin Shropshire to generate ‘green growth’.

Green hydrogen feasibility —=The Council is working with a range of commercial and academic
stakeholdersto on a project to test hydrogen refuelling facilities for its own fleet and that of its
contractors. In the longerterm, the Council hopes to develop a small-scale demonstrator
facility to manufacture hydrogen fuel locally.

Leading by example - A number of the demonstrator projects which we are developingare
already recognised as beingat the forefront of good practice by local authoritiesin the UK.

Low Carbon Community Buildings —the design of new buildings such as the new swimming pool
at Whitchurchisincreasingly beinginformed by information about lifetime energy and carbon
performance to minimise carbon emissions and running costs.

Electric Vehicle Chargers — Shropshire Council has one of the largest EV charging infrastructure
programmesin the Midlands and will soon own and operate over 300 chargers in its car parks,
with a further 500 to come in future years!



Business Support—Shropshire Council is working closely with community climate organisation
and local businesses to offer free climate advice and trainingforlocal firms and to free
consultancy advice on the installation of solar panels on large industrial buildings. The
continued availability of these support programmes may also help local companies supplying
goods and services to Shropshire Council to reduce their emissions.

Community Climate Action - We have established a really positive and constructive ongoing
working relationship with community climate organisations across Shropshire.

Flexible (Demand Response Transport) — Our first Flexible publictransportservice started
operatingon 4" December. The zones covered will be the Pulverbatch and Longden zone to the
SW of Shrewsbury, and the first service in the Otley Road zone. The service has been well
received, usage hasincreased andis increasing. The aspirationisto implementin further
zones, in other areas, as soon as fundingallows.

The Council continues to bid for additional fundingto help to retain and improve public
transport. The £2 single fair (adopted by most providers) is supported via Government funding
and will continue until at least Mar 25.

Waste
Waste is the biggest contractin the Place Directorate. There has to be significant savings made
to the service so difficult decisions have had to be made. Thisincludes:
e Chargingfor Green Waste (optin service at an estimated charge of £52 per year).
e Potential Closure of 2 HRCs (consultation needed before decision on which 2 HRCs will
close).

Shropshire residents produce a lot of waste. On a nationalleaguetableSCis listed as the
second highest producer of waste per household, so bottom ofthe table. However, when
Green Waste is removed from the equation, Shropshire sitsin the Top third. SCis also one of
the best Local Authority’s for recycling.

Shrewsbury Town Centre Redevelopment — The Smithfield Riverside consultationsaw a lot of
engagement from residents across Shropshire. The first phase (demolition of the Riverside Med
practice and Riverside Shopping Centre followed by the development of Roushill Park), has
achieved Planning permission. Work should begin later this year.

Shrewsbury Movement and Public Space Strategy

Consultation on the Movement and Public Space Strategy is ongoing. The vast majority of
respondents have been positive. This project will seeimprovementsto the gyratory by the
Railway Station, Active Travel routes, Pedestrian Priority Zones, better Public Transport though
the town and a series of traffic loops. These measures, alongwith the completion of the ring
road will provide a safer and cleaner environmentin the town centre. There will still be the
ability todrive and parkin the Town Centre for those who need it. More disability parking will
be available.



Active Travel

The Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) has been in development over the
pastyear. The Plan will come to Cabinet this month (13 March). Havinga Plan will attract more
fundingfor Active Travel throughout the Council area.

PLANNING & REGULATORY SERVICES

The Draft Local Plan seems to have been dragging on forever. A report will come to Cabinetin
April or May confirmingour interactions with the inspectors. It is likely there will need to be a
short period of consultation which will focus on any additions. Itis still envisaged that this plan
will be adopted in early 2025.

Place plansare beingupdated and there are a number of new NeighbourhoodPlansin process,
more will be coming to Cabinet and Full council for approval.

In Regulatory Services there have been a number of prosecutions against utility companies, and
shopkeeperssellingillegal vapes and alcohol to under 18s.

There has also been a number of prosecutions for the sale of counterfeit goods beingsold
which ended in custodial sentences. All these have come with hefty fines.

ECONOMIC GROWTH
The EconomicGrowth Team continueto be involved in a wide range of projects.

Followingthe Government’s decision to stop funding the Local Enterprise Partnershipsthe new
way of working will be led by the Economic Growth Team via the Shropshire Economic
Partnership. Inthe firstinstance a Joint Committee has been convened between Hereford,
Shropshire and Telford & Wrekin Councils to manage the transition.

The Shropshire Economic Partnership goes from strength to strength and part of the remit is to
oversee theroll out of the UK Shared Prosperity Fund (UKSPF). Many businesses and
organisations obtained fundingin the first and second rounds. The latest round of fundingis
grants for businesses who employ 1-49 employees and is to assist to purchase capital
equipment orto undertake improvementsto business premises.

Progress on the Smithfield Riverside Development continues apace with planningapproval
received for the demolition of the Riverside site and the construction of the pocket park. There
has been significant commercial interestin this site and Heads of Terms for the new cinema are
beingprepared.

Our Business Team have helped over 30 new businesses setup, mainlyin the Artisticand
Creative industries. Shropshire is widely known as a hub for businesses in the creative
industries.



The River Severn Partnership will be launching major plansin the coming months. Alongside
thisis a series of small projects designed to slow the flow of the Severn. Much of this work is
cross border and the Marches Forward Partnership (an informal agreement of cooperation
between Herefordshire, Monmouthshire, Powys and Shropshire) is very involved in the project
work.

The new pedestrian bridge at Oswestry will be fully operational by the end of March and this
will see the start of the work on the Innovation Park. Again, there is much interest in this site.

ADULT SOCIAL CARE AND PUBLIC HEALTH

Caringfor vulnerable adultsis one of the Council’s most importantstatutory duties, whether
vulnerable adultswith learning disabilities or mental health issues between the ages of 18 — 65
or our 65+ residents. We have a duty of care to ensure people are safe and properly looked
after, eitherin theirown homes, with domiciliary care support orin residentialcare or nursing
homes. We work closely alongside partners from health, the voluntary and private sectors to
deliver the most appropriate support to ensure people can remainin the heart of their
communities foras long as possible.

Providing care for both adults and children is by far the most expensive service provided by the
Council, absorbing 77% of the Council’s overall budget. Shropshireisa very rural county, so
travel times are longer and care delivery costs are higherthanin the towns. Costsarerising
every year asour population grows and our customers develop increasingly complex needs. In
orderto mitigate costs, Shropshire Council has been developingtechnological solutions to help
our elderly populationstay supportedin their own homes and we are workingon a
transformation plan with partner organisations to improve outcomes and service to our
customers.

CHILDREN AND EDUCATION

As you may be aware, we recently had a spotlight return visit by OFSTED. We have formed a
Children’s Improvement Board to focus on retention and recruitment of social workers to aid
not only case management levels of our teams, but address agency spends. We are not alonein
this; this is a challenge nationally that all councils are facing and recent media around this has
suggested there are as many as 6,000 vacant positions. As a focus we have advertised these
positions with a whole host of additionalincentives, and we have seen an interest and
applications are comingin and we aim for a fully permanent workforce.

We continue, after significant investment, to reach out to families with our Early Help offer. The
teams are focused on makingsure that the right supportis putin place as soonasit is needed.
With the right level of supportina timely way it helps families to achieve the best outcomes. A
new improved streamlined service offering targeted support can be reached by calling 0345
678 9021.



We have also increased our offer to Foster Carers and the drop in “Fostering Info Sessions”
have been really positive across Shropshire and we have seen more interest and additional
Foster Panelsto support the process have been added to deal with thisincreased interest.
Furtherinformation can be found at www.shropshirefostering.co.uk.

We are pleased to also confirm that another Children’s Residential Care Homes is near
completionandis nearopeningin North Shropshire which is excellent news. Our Care Homes
offer excellent support to children and young people and are all Ofsted rated good and
outstanding.

Stepping Stones continues to go from strength to strength, we continue to see this project
deliveringon diverting children becoming “Looked After” and working towards the step down
of children from residential care to foster care or back with their families where they have
worked hard to make sustained changes. The work above underpins our vision of all children
livingin a family where itis safe to do so — whether that family is their own, extended family or
foster care.

Families continue to help us shape the future of SEND in Shropshire as we continue to work
with our NHS Partners and Education providers to listen to needs and improve the Special
Educational Needs and Disability support availablein the local area. We have developed an
Accelerated Progress Plan following on from an inspection of our Send Services and both NHS
England and the Department for Education (DfE) have recognised good progress is being made.
As with all local Authoritieswe have seen a significantincreasein demandin this area.

Active Travel around Schools continues with the work we are doingto implement the 20mph
outside schools’ programme. We have delivered Bikeability trainingto all but six schools across
Shropshire and assessment work continues on reviewingall zig-zag lines outside schools. We
are also soon to go live on six school streets across the County, all to support safety around
schools.

And finally, recent Secondary School places were announced with children across the county
finding out what school they were allocated. 2.974 applied and 2667 were offered their first
preference and of all who applied 98.4% offered one of their preferencesand 1.6% offered an
alternative. Once again excellent news and well done to the team as we aim for a smooth and
happytransitionforthese children.

CULTURE & DIGITAL

The council has continued to deliver a wide range of facilities and activities across Shropshire.
With outdoor recreation sites, leisure facilities, libraries, theatres, museums, armed forces
supportand moreit is very easy to forget how much we provide and are involved with.

There are literallytoo many highlights to run through individ ually but one of the things the
service should rightly be proud of is the way it opens opportunitiesto knowledge,
entertainment, support and exercise to a wide range of people.


http://www.shropshirefostering.co.uk/

Our staff work hard day-in, day-out to provide the best services and experiences possible and
they do this alongside the wide spectrum of partners and volunteers who provide invaluable
help and support to these local services.

So, what does this year and the future look like? Financially, tough. We must operate within a
reduced budget at a time when costs are increasing. This means the status quo isnot an option
and we must work to identify any opportunities or necessary changes.

To do this we are going to need help and goodwill from across Shropshire and it will come as no
surprise that we will be looking to build upon our partnership work with communities to
explore whatis possible.

We continueto try and enable people to get things done or resolved as easily as possible when
they contact us. People have a range of ways to contact the council and we have been working
to improve our digital services for those who can do what they need to do without additional
assistance.

We also continue to maximise the benefits of digital behind the scenes within the council to
improve productivity and reduce costs.

HOUSING & ASSETS

Shropshire Council’s two owned housing companies, STAR and Cornovii, are performing well,
with over 200 homes under construction across the county. These are delivering a mixture of
high-quality affordable homes, low energy homes, local needs homes and specialist
accommodation.

During a recent pilotinspection by the Regulator of Social Housing, STAR received the highest
possible grade for customer engagement, C2.

Homelessness continues to be an area of high pressure for Shropshire Council, with about 250
householdsin need of temporaryaccommodation atanyonetime. Thisrise in demandis
broadlyin line with local authorities across the country, however we are bucking the trend with
use of bed & breakfast for temporary accommodationfallingin Shropshire due to investmentin
both support workand accommodation.

Shropshire Council continues to support the Homes for Ukraine project as the Russian invasion
stretchesintoits third year. At the height of the programme almost 800 Ukrainians were living
with host families across Shropshire. Some of those have now returned home as areas of
Ukraine have been liberated, others have settled into Shropshire very well taking on jobs and
homes of their own.



We recently supported events to commemorate the anniversary of the invasion with a flag
raising ceremony at Shirehall and a vigil in the Quarry in Shrewsbury.

The council has received two rounds of funding from central government to buy properties for
use by Ukrainian and Afghan families that will become affordable housingopen to everyone in
Shropshire once the immediate need has passed.

Specific concerns around housingin the most rural parts of Shropshireis the current focus of
several projects within the Council. There is work being done to find ways to make small scale
development of affordable homes in the smaller villages viable, a team is lookingat how we can
support housingassociations to retain, or at least replace, their propertiesin rural parts of the
county, and the private sector housingteamis working with a number of the county’s historic
estates to improve the standard and conditions of their estate properties.

HIGHWAYS

In Highways the major project of the North West Relief Road continues to make good progress
with the signing off at Council on 29" February of the extra spend necessary to get to the
position of Full Business Case hopefully by September. The procurement processis in progress,
and whilst we are aware there may be an applicationtoward a Judicial review, we are confident
in our position, and this has been ‘priced in’ to the critical path.

The recent announcement by Government of £136.4m extra to spend over 7 years from next
year in welcome news. Cllrsand MPs will have a say in how that money is spent, and | envisage
a process whereby Town and Parish Council can feed into that process.

We are firmly in pothole season, but since May 21 the trend of outstanding potholesisin a
long-term decline of numbers, as you can see from the graph below:
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Shropshire Council has been shortlisted for a nationalaward for the impact of its new approach
to maintainingand improvingthe county’s roads. The councilis one of the finalists for the

‘Innovation’ award at the LGC (Local Government Chronicle) Awards 2024, with the winner set
to be announced in June.

By 2020 the council’s previous approach to highways maintenance had resulted in a backlog of
19,000 potholes and other defects on the council’sroads. As a result, a new ‘mixed economy’
model of highway maintenance wasintroduced, which saw the council review its existing
highways maintenance contract with Kier, launch new in-house operations and energise the
local supply chain.

Shropshire Council was also the first council in the country to support and use a new
procurement system designed to encourage innovationin highway maintenance, enablingitto
speed up repairs while reducing procurement costs and ensure compliance. The new approach
has resultedin 75% reduction in the cost of repairs between 2019 and 2023 —saving £1.4m per
year. Whereas 90% of repairs were temporaryin 2019, 90% are permanentin 2023. Residents
have recognised the difference the new model has made —year on year, publicsatisfactionin
highwaysis up 25%, accordingto the National Highway and Transport Public Satisfaction
Survey. We all know of longterm, or persistent, orreturning potholes. However, | am confident
that the ‘mixed economy’ Highways model that Andy Wilde and histeam has developed with
Kier is working. We arein a far better place than 2017 —2021.

Car Parking has been in the headlines recently as we need to increase charges to help us pay for
investmentin both the parkingteam and the car park infrastructure. There have been some



very well publicised politically motivated campaigns whose tactics are to throw us off course. A
new strategy may well have better to have been developed before the implementation of
changes to pricing, however budget timings have dictated that we need to go this way

around. Anew reportwent to cabinetin April, where we demonstrated that we have been

listeningto businessand publicconcerns. Astrategy will follow on laterin the new financial
year.

Simon Jones
Shropshire Council Councillor
Representing the Shawbury Division



